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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS December 13, 2016 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, December 13, 2016. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

ROLL CALL 
 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson 

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice left at 5:00 

Councilwoman Mandy Simons arrived at 4:01  

Councilman Robert Schmidtlein 

   Councilman Reece Keener 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

   Aubree Barnum, Human Resources Manager 

Dawn Stout, Administrative Services Director 

Jonnye Jund, Accounting Manager 

   Jeremy Draper, Development Manager 

   Adeline Thibault, Environmental Coordinator 

   James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

Matt Griego, Fire Chief 

Ben Reed Jr., Police Chief 

Ted Schnoor, Building Official 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Dale Johnson, Water Superintendent 

Dean Cernick, Assistant Water Superintendent 

Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 
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There were no public comments. 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

B. Presentation of a Years of Service Plaque to former Recreation Coordinator Jerod 

Linder, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ITEM – NON ACTION 

ITEM 

 

Mayor Johnson presented Jerod Linder with a plaque in recognition for all of his hard work. 

 

C. Presentation of an Appreciation Plaque to Golf Course Financial Advisory Board 

Member Janet Davis, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ITEM-NON 

ACTION ITEM 

 

Janet Davis was not present. 

 

A. Oath of Office Ceremony for Councilwoman Mandy Simons and Councilman 

Robert Schmidtlein, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ITEM- NON 

ACTION ITEM  

 

Councilwoman Simons and Councilman Schmidtlein were sworn in by Judge Mason Simons. 

 

II. PERSONNEL 

 

A. Employee Introductions: 

 

1.) Fire Department Badge Pinning, Erin Coleman 

 

Chief Griego introduced Erin Coleman and explained that she has successfully completed her 

probationary period.  Her husband pinned her new badge on her uniform. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein administered the Firefighter Oath. 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

 

F. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to co-designate Elias “Choch” 

Goicoechea, as a Municipal Judge of the City of Elko pursuant to NRS 5.020, or 

possibly be designated as a Municipal Judge Pro Tempore pursuant to NRS 5.023, 

effective date January 3, 2017, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

A letter from Judge Mason E. Simons has been included in the agenda packet for 

review.  CC 

 

Councilwoman Simons disclosed because this is her husband’s department she recused herself 

from the vote. 
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Judge Mason Simons spoke regarding his letter included in the packet.  He had an opportunity to 

speak to Attorney Coyle before the meeting.  There is an issue of Mr. Goicoechea’s residency.  

He lives in Spring Creek rather than Elko.  NRS 5.020 talks about a Municipal Judge being a 

bonafide resident of the city for not less than one year preceding the election.  The City of Elko 

doesn’t elect Municipal Judges; they are appointed officers.  The concern that Mr. Coyle had was 

that perhaps Mr. Stanton was going to highlight is the question about the City Charter not 

making reference to there being more than one Municipal Judge.  He wasn’t sure if a co-

designation would pass muster.  If that is going to be problematic, perhaps as a temporary 

measure, we can designate Mr. Goicoechea, beginning January 3, 2017, to be a Municipal Judge 

Pro Tempore.  That would allow him to sit on some of these municipal cases until we get a more 

permanent solution figured out.   

 

Dave Stanton, City Attorney, explained they have been having discussions and doing research on 

this topic.  He felt the City Charter has enough flexibility built into it to create a second 

municipal judge office.  Our City Charter has a provision that says the City Council may 

establish such other offices and appoint such other officers as it may deem necessary.  That 

allows this City Council to create a new municipal judge office/department.  It has to be done by 

ordinance.  The charter does not allow for Co-municipal judges.  We are in good shape to 

appoint Mr. Goicoechea as a Judge Pro Tempore, putting him on the list along with others that 

are already on the list.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, 

to appoint Elias Goicoechea as the new Municipal Judge Pro Tempore for the Municipal 

Court position.   
The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilwoman Simons abstained.) 

 

Judge Simons asked if Council would be okay if the court administered the oath to Mr. 

Goicoechea and provided the certificate back to the City. 

 

Mr. Stanton said the council could not act on that because it wasn’t agenda’d. 

    

D. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to name the Centennial Project 

for the City of Elko the Chilton Centennial Tower, and matters related thereto. 

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

As the City of Elko prepares for the celebration of our centennial in 2017, and 

with fundraising for the tower nearing completion, Staff would recommend 

naming the centennial project the ‘Chilton Centennial Tower’ in honor of Mark 

Chilton who passed away on November 9, 2016. Mark accomplished many great 

things during his time in Elko from the completion of Project Lifesaver, to the 

supervision of the construction of South Fork Reservoir. Mark Chilton continually 

strived to improve Elko and was dedicated to serving this community and Staff 

feels is deserving of this honor.  JD 

 



 

12/13/2016 City Council Minutes Page 4 of 20 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, said this was brought up by Mr. Calder and he felt it was 

fitting way to honor Mr. Chilton in the downtown area.  He was a great man.  He recommended 

approval.  With the help of YESCO we have a rendering on the overhead screen. 

 

Councilman Keener said this has his full support.  It is befitting for Mr. Chilton’s legacy. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

rename the Centennial Project Tower to the Chilton Centennial Tower in observance of 

Elko’s centennial celebration in 2017.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

I. PRESENTATIONS (Cont.) 

 

D. Presentation of the proposed Peace Park Stream Bank Stabilization Project, and 

matters related thereto.  INFORMATION ITEM-NON ACTION ITEM 

 

Andi Preeka, Coordinator Humboldt Watershed CWMA, handed out some paperwork (Exhibit 

“A”).  They have secured some funding through Nevada Department of Environmental 

Protection.  The money go towards a Stream Bank Stabilization Project within the Humboldt 

River Watershed.  They had some issues finding a location and they settled on a location in Elko.  

She read from the handout. 

 

III.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

D. Review, consideration, and possible action to issue final acceptance for the Ruby 

Vista Reuse Pipeline Replacement Project, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The project is complete. There was one change order for $2,931.20. Staff 

recommends issuance of final acceptance. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained Ruby Dome hustled to get this project in before the 

weather hit.  We are pleased with the work.  He recommended final acceptance. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

issue final acceptance for the Ruby Vista Reuse Pipeline Replacement Project.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval to enter into a Professional Services 

Agreement with YESCO for the design of the Centennial Tower, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Fundraising for the Centennial Tower has been successful to date and the 

committee is on target to having the tower funded in time for the spring 
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construction season. Staff is requesting authorization to have the design plans for 

the tower completed. JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained YESCO has been kind to donate their services 

up to now.  We reached out to YESCO to see if they could provide us with the structural design 

drawings for the tower.  They proposed to do that for a cost of $4,500.  We would like to move 

forward with the design documents and go out to bid next year. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve a professional services agreement between the City of Elko and YESCO for the 

design of the Chilton Centennial Tower.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

F. Review, consideration, and possible approval to purchase a new Hydro 

Excavation Truck by utilizing the joinder provision of NRS 332.195, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The City Water/Sewer Department is in need of a new vacuum truck. The new 

model would be used for hydro excavation only and not sewer main jetting. Our 

current units are used for both hydro excavation as well as jetting; however, they 

are not designed for the amount of hydro excavation they are subjected to. Staff 

intends to retain both older models to use for sewer jetting, thereby having one 

backup unit if one is out of service. Three brands/models of vacuum trucks were 

reviewed and demonstrated. This model is the model staff prefers and also 

happens to be the lowest cost of the three. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained we do have this as a budgeted item.  Staff reviewed 

three different models to see what features they would prefer on a truck.  Based on that review, 

staff seems to prefer one model of truck.  We are allowed by statute to go with a joinder 

provision and we would like to go that route for this purchase.  The current trucks are being 

overused.  This unit is designed to be heavier duty.  We would like to keep the old truck so we 

can use both as needed. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve utilizing the joinder provision of NRS 332.195, National Joint Powers Alliance of 

Public Agency and Political Subdivision of the State of Minnesota for the purchase of a 

VacCon Hydro Excavation Truck as specified in the attached supplemental information.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

IV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible direction to Staff for the possible location 

and development of a permanent humanitarian campground, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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Council has authorized Staff to proceed with the possible acquisition of 

approximately 1.42 acres of vacant property located between Douglas Street and 

Water Street for an appraised value of $250,000 for the purposes of developing a 

permanent humanitarian camp. Subsequently, the Board of Friends in Service 

Helping (F.I.S.H) has taken action to notify the City that is does not support the 

development of a permanent humanitarian camp located adjacent to the existing 

F.I.S.H. facility. The Executive Director has articulated the Board’s concerns in a 

letter that has been included in the agenda packet.  SAW 

 

Councilwoman Simons disclosed she is a member of the FISH Board and recused herself. 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, explained staff needs direction from City Council at 

this point in time.  We have a temporary use on the campground that is set to expire this spring.  

Ms. Smith is present from FISH, as well as, some other board members. 

 

Mayor Johnson called for public comment. 

 

Perri Hutsell, 287 Springfield Pkwy, Spring Creek, wanted the FISH letter read into the record. 

 

Tim Hatch, Board Member of FISH, read the letter (included in the packet). 

 

Ms. Hutsell, asked if the humanitarian camp, where it is currently located, is that for sale? 

 

Mayor Johnson answered that is city owned property and a previous request to sell it was denied. 

 

Ms. Hutsell asked why the improvements were done out there. 

 

Mr. Limberg answered the WRF was required to do that with the Truck Load-Out building. 

 

Ms. Hutsell said she has some concerns about the where the camp is now.  She wondered why 

there is a ditch and a chain with a lock out there.  Why is that necessary? 

 

Scott Wilkinson answered it was due to safety concerns.  They didn’t want people taking their 

vehicles out there.  He has had concerns about people getting drunk and driving their vehicles 

out there. 

 

Ms. Hutsell says she is out there a few times a week and has only seen one vehicle.  Is the mote 

and fence necessary? 

 

Mr. Wilkinson answered they tried a less aggressive way of controlling the problems and was not 

successful in handling it.  They had to take a tougher stance on it. 

 

Ms. Hutsell felt that she is locked out. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said no one is locked out.  They need to coordinate through FISH. 
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Councilman Rice didn’t feel this particular discussion had been agenda’d. 

 

Ms. Hutsell wondered if this will remain temporary or will it become permanent. 

 

Mayor Johnson said the intent was to be temporary and it could end up being permanent. 

 

Councilman Keener asked board members from FISH, your letter seems negative.  Do you 

intend to continue your outreach to the homeless with some of the basic needs? 

 

Mr. Hatch answered that nothing is changing.  A lot of people don’t know that the store is the 

main source of revenue in order to provide the services they do.  If things stay the way they are, 

we see everything staying the same. 

 

Councilman Rice said we established this camp as a temporary facility.  We all agree that the 

current site is not ideal.  It was the best thing we had to work with in the time allowed.  The 

option of the property next to FISH was a good option and it is no longer an option.  He is not 

interested in making a campground a permanent strategy for handling the homeless situation.  He 

would like to look at extending the use of that property as we continue to look for more 

permanent solutions.  We have Joshua Tree but their work is down the road.   

 

Councilman Keener thought we had the strategy of going to that general area.  It seemed like a 

good fit.  It appears our strategy has broken down and we will have to look at other options. 

 

Rice said there were some shortcomings.  There could be more discussions regarding the points 

that were brought up.  The City of Elko is stuck.  He believes this council cares very much about 

the welfare of the homeless population in the city.  We are doing everything we can with the 

resources available.  We are limited to provide health and human services. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said this agenda item is direction on location and development for a permanent 

campground.  If council doesn’t have direction regarding a more permanent campground for 

staff, you can direct us not to pursue a permanent campground and that would force us to 

reconsider the temporary use as that comes due in the spring for the existing location.  We do 

need to have a campground somewhere in the community. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to direct 

staff to discontinue its efforts to acquire approximately 1.42 acres of vacant property 

located between Douglas St. and Water St. in the City of Elko, and continue to look for 

other alternative sites within the city for a permanent humanitarian campground facility.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilwoman Simons abstained.)   
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V. NEW BUSINESS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval to temporarily transfer surface 

water rights held by the City of Elko to the South Fork Reservoir and Recreation 

Area to maintain water levels in the reservoir, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Water levels in South Fork Reservoir have dropped due to drought conditions. 

Chris Drake with Nevada Division of Wildlife has approached the City and 

requested this transfer to maintain water levels in the reservoir. Council approved 

a similar request in 2004 and 2007. 

 

The temporary transfer would include all or portions of Permits 202, 234, 240, 

and 4060 from the Humboldt River and possibly all or portions of Permits 4070 

and 4180 from the Hot Springs, if possible. NDOW will pay all associated fees to 

the City’s water rights surveyor and also any required fees imposed by Nevada 

Division of Water Resources for the temporary transfer applications. 

 

Staff further requests Council approve renewing this request on a yearly basis for 

a period of time not to exceed 2 years. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained this is the same thing we have done in the past.  We 

want to temporarily transfer surface water rights to South Fork Reservoir to help maintain water 

levels.   

 

Mayor Johnson asked why not permanently convey these water rights to them. 

 

Mr. Limberg answered there a couple of reasons for that.  On that first or second permit that we 

have now, a portion of that water is currently being used for the Golf Course irrigation.  We do 

have some use for these water rights.  We want to keep them because we may want to use them 

in the future. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve a temporary transfer of city surface water rights to South Fork Reservoir and 

renew, on a yearly basis, for a period of time not to exceed two years, subject to the terms 

and conditions of Nevada Division of Water Resources.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

Councilman Rice left at 5:00pm.  

 

B. Consideration and possible approval for the Elko Police Department’s sworn 

officers to wear a Centennial Badge from January 1, 2017, through December 31, 

2017, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Elko Police Department will celebrate its 100th year in 2017. A Centennial 

Badge was designed for sworn officers to wear on their uniforms beginning 
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January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2017, at which time the Centennial Badge 

would be offered to the employee for purchasing. 

 

During the time the Centennial Badges are being worn the current Elko Police 

Department shields will be sent in for cleaning and refurbishment. BR 

 

Ben Reed, Jr., Police Chief, said he usually doesn’t bring uniform changes to council but this is a 

little different.  We started a year ago to look for a way we could support the 100 year 

anniversary.  We ultimately agreed upon the badge change.  Our plan is to wear those from 

January 1 until December 31.  Meanwhile, while we have the badges in our custody for the year, 

we will get the regular shields cleaned up and refurbished before the officers start wearing them 

again.  After the year, the officers will be given the opportunity to purchase the badges to help 

reimburse the city for the expense. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the Elko Police Department’s sworn officers to wear the Centennial Badge from 

January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017, and for them to have the option to purchase 

the Centennial Badge from the City of Elko after the centennial year ending December 31, 

2017.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 

  

C. Review, consideration, and possible acceptance of a $35,000 donation from the 

Downtown Business Association for the construction of the Centennial Tower, 

contingent on the tower being located on 7th Street between Railroad Street and 

Commercial Street, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Downtown Business Association at their November meeting made a donation 

of $35,000 plus the proceeds from an event that will be hosted next year to go 

toward the construction of the Centennial Tower, if the tower were to be 

constructed on 7th Street. At the November 16th Centennial Committee meeting, a 

recommendation was forwarded to Council to accept the donation from 

Downtown Business Association for the Centennial Tower and to relocate the 

tower to 7th Street. JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained this is what the Centennial Committee has 

been working on lately, for that tower to be located at 7th Street.  This is near the Movie Theatre.  

This will help kickstart the Centennial Park reconstruction.  He recommended accepting the 

donation and relocating the tower. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said the DBA feels strongly about the tower being located on 7th Street.  

They are justified as to why they want it moved.   

 

Councilman Keener is delighted to have the DBA support this project.  This will be the most 

visible project in the downtown corridor since Project Lifesaver.  The DBA is also doing an 

event in March, the Shamrock Shuffle, and the proceeds of that will go to the Centennial Project. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to accept with gratitude, the donation from the Downtown Business Association, and 

approve the location of the Centennial Tower to be located at 7th Street between Railroad 

Street and Commercial Street.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 

  

E. Review, consideration, and possible action to fill a vacancy on the Elko City 

Planning Commission, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 On November 15, 2016, Council accepted a letter of resignation from Planning 

Commission member Jose Negrete effective November 15, 2016. Staff conducted 

the standard recruitment process and has received two letters of interest to serve 

on the Planning Commission, copies are included in the Council packet. The new 

member will finish out the remainder of Jose Negrete’s term, which will expire at 

the end of July 2018. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained they received two letters but one applicant withdrew his 

letter of interest.  We have Stefan Beck as our one and only applicant for this vacancy. 

 

Stefan Beck, 532 9th St., has lived here for 12 years.  He has traveled extensively.  He knows a 

lot of people here and this is a really nice community.  He is honored to help people out. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

appoint Mr. Stefan Beck to fill the vacancy on the Elko City Planning Commission with the 

term expiring on July 2018.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 

  

G. Review, discussion, and possible action to cancel the regularly scheduled 

December 27, 2016 City Council meeting, due to the Christmas Holiday, and 

matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to cancel the regularly scheduled meeting on December 27, 2016 due to the 

holiday.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 

 

After the motion and before the vote, Councilman Schmidtlein asked if this would impact 

anything. 

 

Mr. Calder answered no. 

 

Council voted on the motion. 

 

H. Review, consideration, and possible action to assist the SnoBowl Foundation with 

acquiring the necessary insurance policy for the 2016/2017 ski season, including a 
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possible donation from the City of Elko of up to $7,500, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The City of Elko is actively seeking the acquisition of the SnoBowl facility for 

City recreational purposes.  The Elko County Board of Commissioners took 

action to deed the property to the City of Elko, but a title search revealed multiple 

access easement problems that needed to be resolved.  Although most of the 

issues have been resolved, there is one final easement that needs to be addressed 

prior to completing the transaction. 

 

Since it appears the property transaction will not occur until 2017, the SnoBowl 

needs to obtain a new insurance policy to remain operational.  The original quote 

was $12,500.  The SnoBowl has requested $7,500 from the City of Elko.  CC   

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained he placed a copy of the quote from Safehold (Exhibit 

“B”).  The ski program starts up on January 7th.  Dawn Leyva, who sits on the foundation, was 

present to answer any questions.  He is hoping the purchase of the property this will be in 

contract in 2017.  He was asking the city council to grant this request. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked if this would be for the whole year. 

 

Mr. Calder answered this is a one-year policy.  He feels we will be able to complete the 

transaction in 2017. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to assist the SnoBowl Foundation with acquiring the necessary insurance 

policy for the 2016/2017 Ski Season, including a maximum donation from the city of up to 

$7,500.  

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 

   

VI. RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Resolution No. 34-16, a 

resolution amending various fees related to Ruby View Golf Course pursuant to 

Elko City Code, Title 8, Chapter 13, Section 3, and matters related thereto.  FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 In an effort to offset rising costs associated with operating and maintaining 

services provided at Ruby View Golf Course, Staff is requesting an amendment to 

the current fee schedule. A draft resolution has been included in the agenda packet 

for review. JW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained we are proposing the increased rates in 

resolution.  Most of the fees went up $1 but some went up more.  He went over all the fee 

changes. 
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Councilman Schmidtlein asked how much revenue is anticipated with these increases.  Will these 

increases happen every two years? 

 

Mr. Wiley answered these increases will be for one year.  We will evaluate them next year after 

we see what revenue the increases will generate.  Last year we had a 20% decrease in revenues.   

 

Tony Araquistain, Board Member, said we were leery of the loss of play last year.  We don’t 

think the loss was due to the cost.  We are trying to be responsible to the city but we also need to 

be responsible to the golfers. 

 

Councilwoman Simons likes that the board evaluates this every year.  She isn’t a golfer but she 

does appreciate how they handle this. 

 

Councilman Keener asked regarding the golf sheds.  Are those facilities at capacity? 

 

Mr. Wiley answered they struggle with storage out there.  We always have a need for more 

storage.   

 

Pete Dondero, Golf Course Superintendent, said the cart storage they have is aged and they 

found some damage just recently.  There was a power outage last weekend that they discovered 

was due to vandalism.  Down the road we may be looking at replacing the storage we have.  We 

continue to enlarge our fleet as we make a profit off that. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, 

to adopt Resolution N. 34-16, amending the fees charged by Ruby View Golf Course.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 
   

Councilman Keener asked Mr. Wiley to make sure they make the change to add “per rider” next 

to the cart rental fee.  It appeared to have been left off. 

 

VII. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible action to accept a petition for annexation of 

property to the City, filed and processed as Annexation No. 1-16 by Elko Inc, on 

behalf of Coach USA Inc., consisting of approximately 4.794 acres of property 

located southwest of the intersection of P and H Drive and West Idaho Street, and 

matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained this is Coach USA’s property.  We reached 

out to them once our waterline was in place for Cattle Drive.  They have their own water system 

out there.  Part of an agreement we have with them is once water was available they would 

consider annexing into the city.  We have a representative from Coach present. 

 

Rick Neal, Black Hawk Developers, 3001 Westwood Drive, Las Vegas, offered to answer 

questions. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to accept the petition for annexation and direct staff to commence the annexation process 

by referring the matter to the Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 
   

B. Review, consideration, and possible action to accept a petition for the vacation of 

a portion of the access easement currently used by County River Village A #1 

Common Area APN 001-870-000, located on lots 3 & 4 for the Great Basin 

Estates Subdivision Phase 1A, APN 001-633-005 and 006, consisting of an area 

approximately 225 feet in width by 15 feet in depth, filed by The Capps Group, 

Inc. on behalf of Parrado Partners LP and processed as Vacation No. 2-16, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Country River Village has an access easement 15’ wide along the rear lot lines of 

Great Basin Estates Subdivision Phase 1A. A portion of this easement is 

requested to be vacated in order for the two parcels to do a boundary line 

adjustment to allow access into the existing garages. CL 

 

Cathy Laughlin, City Planner, explained you can see where the access easement comes in off 

Clarkson Drive.  When the subdivision was done by the CAPPS Group, that access easement 

was maintained.  If we had not maintained that access easement we probably would not have had 

the required depth on some of those lots.  The access is used to access several of the carports 

back there.  The property owners are proposing we vacate the easement and then do a boundary 

line adjustment and a zone change.   

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked with the land swap/vacation, if they will be able to maintain the 

minimum lot size. (yes) 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to accept a petition for vacation and direct staff to commence the vacation process by 

referring the matter to the Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0)   
 

C. Review, consideration, and possible action to accept a petition for the vacation of 

a portion of 8th Street, adjacent to APN 001-352-006, consisting of an area 

approximately 100 feet in width by 17 feet in depth, filed by Craig Kidwell on 

behalf of Kidwell Center, LLC and processed as Vacation No. 3-16, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained this was brought to staff as an application to add some property to the 

Kidwell Center property.  As the City Planner, she wanted to point out some things regarding the 

RDA plan.  We have a parking deficiency in the RDA area.  We would not have the provision in 

our City Code to allow them to count the corridor if we had sufficient public parking.  There are 
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many businesses that do not have onsite parking because of the parking corridor.  She talked to 

the applicant regarding this application.  The applicant wants to own the area so he can replace 

the asphalt.  As part of the RDA plan, the RDA does not support eliminating any public parking.  

With this vacation we are not guaranteed that this would remain public parking.  They would be 

able to expand the building and eliminate the parking if they desired.  One option would be to 

add restrictions to the deed. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said the RDA plan has a provision that the city council not take action conflicting 

with the RDA plan.  The proposed vacation is not in conformance with the RDA plan or the City 

Code.  If we go through the public hearings we will have the same issues we have brought to 

council tonight. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked if there is a way to issue a revocable permit to allow them to 

maintain it. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson answered we had issues with revocable parking.  The property owner is 

responsible to carry the insurance under that license agreement.  In most cases it is for the private 

parking for that specific business which would conflict with the RDA plan.  We don’t want to 

eliminate any public parking areas. 

 

Craig Kidwell, Attorney, voiced his concerns.  He is a member of the DBA. The DBA supports 

his position.  He is willing to have a deed restriction and pay property taxes to the city. 

 

Councilman Keener said he isn’t ready to make a motion and wants more discussion.  There 

were some good points brought up and maybe we should let the Planning Commission kick it 

around. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson said the biggest concern is maintaining public parking.  If he is willing to take on 

that liability, then maybe.  We are planning on expanding the park.  There are a lot of businesses 

in the area that do not have parking available.  We are trying to preserve our public space. 

 

Mayor Johnson wondered if the petition had merit for consideration.  This should probably move 

forward to Planning Commission.   

 

Councilman Schmidtlein is on board with moving this to Planning Commission. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to accept a petition for vacation and direct staff to commence the vacation process by 

referring the matter to the Planning Commission.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0)   
 

VIII. 6:00 P.M. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible action to adopt Resolution No. 30-16, a 

resolution and order vacating a portion of Beverly Circle rights-of-way 
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approximately 249.59 feet in width by 5 feet in depth abutting APN 001-660-107, 

which is located within the City of Elko, Nevada, to the abutting property owner, 

Efren and Maria Aguirre, filed and processed as Vacation No. 1-16 by Efren and 

Maria Aguirre, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Council accepted a petition for the subject vacation at its regular meeting of 

October 25, 2016, and directed Staff to continue with the vacation process by 

referring the matter to the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission 

considered the vacation at its regular meeting of November 1, 2016, and took 

action to forward a recommendation to Council to adopt a resolution which 

conditionally approves Vacation No. 1-16 with findings in support of its 

recommendation. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin explained the Planning Commission forwarded a recommendation to conditionally 

approve the vacation. 

 

Brian Zeiszler, 3302 Beverly Circle, asked what this means to him as far as the road is 

concerned. 

 

Ms. Laughlin answered the county will still have jurisdiction over the road and we cannot require 

public improvements.  Nothing will change. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

adopt Resolution No. 30-16, which also contains conditions as recommended by the Elko 

Planning Commission.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 
   

B. Second reading, public hearing, and possible adoption of Ordinance No. 805, an 

ordinance amending Title 3, Chapter 2, of the Elko City Code “GENERAL 

ZONING ORDINANCE” specifically Sections 3-2-2 Definitions, Section 3-2-3 

General Provisions, 3-2-5 Residential Zoning Districts, 3-2-8 PQP Public, Quasi-

Public District, 3-2-11 IBP, IC Industrial Districts, and 3-2-12 LI GI Districts by 

revising definitions, removing provisions that reference repealed statutory 

provisions and adding new development standards, and other matters 

appropriately related thereto, filed and processed as Zoning Ordinance 

Amendment No. 3-16, and to direct Staff to set the matter for public hearing, 

second reading and possible adoption, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 August 2, 2016 meeting, the Planning Commission took action to initiate the 

amendment to the City Zoning Ordinance, specifically section 3-2-3 General 

Provisions, 3-2-5 Residential Zoning Districts, 3-2-11 IBP, IC Industrial Districts 

and 3-2-12 LI GI Districts. September 6, 2016 staff brought the ordinance back to 

the Planning Commission with adding the section of 3-2-2 Definitions. Planning 

Commission took action to initiate the amendment to the Elko City Zoning 

Ordinance with all of the sections as listed.  October 4, 2016 Staff brought the 
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ordinance back to the Planning Commission with adding the section 3-2-8 PQP 

Public, Quasi-Public district. Planning Commission took action to initiate the 

amendment to the Elko City Zoning Ordinance with all of the sections as listed. 

The Planning Commission then held a public hearing on November 1, 2016, and 

took action to forward a recommendation to Council to adopt an ordinance which 

approves the zoning ordinance amendment. Council conducted First Reading of 

this ordinance at a special meeting on November 15, 2016 and directed Staff to 

set the matter for second reading, public hearing and possible adoption. CL 

 

Ms. Laughlin said we have been working on this for several months.  We started this process by 

wanting to develop some development standards within the IC district.  It snowballed from there.  

Several changes were made.  She offered to go over all of the changes again.   

 

Councilman Keener asked about sexually oriented businesses listed.  That does not fall under 

these zoning definitions.  (NO) 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to conduct second reading, public hearing and adopt Ordinance No. 805.  

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0)   
 

VII. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS (Cont.) 

 

D. Review, consideration, and possible acceptance of a petition from Jon Bailey, of 

Bailey Homes to modify the Street Design standards found in City Code 3-3-22 

for the construction of Sagecrest Drive, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Autumn Hills Subdivision approved by the City Council on December 8, 

2015, included the construction of a portion of Sagecrest Drive. The approved 

design plans were in conformance with City Code 3-3-22 for maximum street 

grade and vertical curves.  It would appear based on the as-builts provided by 

Bailey Homes that Sagecrest Drive was constructed without a vertical curve and 

has a maximum grade of 11.4% exceeding the maximum grades allowed of 9%. 

Mr. Bailey is requested a modification of the standards to allow for the acceptance 

of the roadway as constructed. JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, explained Mr. Bailey is in the audience.  He gave 

background information regarding the issues with Sagecrest Drive as it is now.  Staff 

recommended denying the petition.  We can work with Mr. Bailey to come up with a solution.   

 

Councilwoman Simons asked if a reason was given as to why the design plans were not 

followed. 

 

Jon Bailey, Bailey Homes, said he thought he had worked through the issues with the as-built.  

He just got the memo at 2:30 pm today.  What happened out there is the curb is built to the 
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design specs.  The roadway was not; it may not have been staked properly.  Based on the speeds 

on the roadway, and the service of the roadway, he doesn’t feel it called for rebuilding the road.  

He would rather discuss other options with Mr. Draper directly. 

 

Councilman Keener asked if you are standing on the corner of Sewell and Sage drive, how that 

compares to this Sagecrest improvement. 

 

Mr. Draper answered it is similar.  Many parts of town were built prior to city code in place 

requiring the 9%.  We are trying to stay consistent with city code.  If that vertical curve was in 

place it would be easier to accept that.  It is jarring to drive that at the posted 25 mph speed.   

 

Mr. Bailey has a meeting scheduled with Staker tomorrow to see if that can be built up or what 

can be done.  He would like to get a survey done to make sure the problem really exists. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein would like to see Mr. Bailey work with city staff to see what can be 

remedied.  We have to be careful where we set precedence.  In that intersection with the grade 

being incorrect on the roadway, he feels the ADA ramps will be off too. 

 

Mr. Bailey said the shots matched what was designed.  He felt we can make some adjustments 

and fix the grade. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to table agenda item VII. D.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0)   
 

III.  APPROPRIATIONS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the regular warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0) 
   

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants.   

 

The motion passed.  (3-0 Councilman Keener abstained.)   
 

C. Review and possible approval of Great Basin Engineering Warrants, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
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** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the Great Basin Engineering warrants.   

 

The motion passed.  (3-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.)   

 

IX. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Councilman Keener enjoyed the City Christmas Party and the Ugly Sweater 

contest.  He discussed plaques for donors to the Centennial Project. 

B. City Manager - 2017 Legislature Preparation  

Curtis Calder updated Council on the 2017 Legislature.  He will be attending 

a task force at the college to re-educate folks on the air service efforts.  Mayor 

Johnson and he will be traveling to Southern Nevada to meet with legislatures 

down there to discuss the air service bill.   

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director  

Ryan Limberg thanked the council for approving the Holiday Party at the 

Basque House.  Thank you to everyone who helped put the party together. 

E. Public Works 

F. Airport Director 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief  

Chief Griego handed out the latest version of his monthly newsletter (Exhibit 

“C”). 

I. Police Chief  

Chief Reed reminded council that the Police Department’s Annual Award 

Ceremony is coming up.  The Snowflake Festival had no significant problems 

to report.  The shooting suspect is in custody and it appears to be a squabble 

over money owed.  Ty Trouten will graduate from Quantico on Friday and 

will be back on Monday.  In last year’s budget, he had a line item for online 

reporting.  You now have the ability to go online and make low level reports 

for certain things.  The types of things that you can report is listed on the city 

website. 

J. City Clerk  

Shanell Owen reminded council to file their financial disclosures. 

K. City Planner 

Cathy Laughlin said they will be trying to get an RDA meeting set up in 

January.  Janet Pescio withdrew her offer on the building located at 5th and 

Idaho Street and she will be demolishing the building herself. 

L. Development Manager  

Jeremy Draper reported they are still working with the developer for the 

Police Station Building and finalizing the punch list. 

M. Administrative Services Director 

N. Parks and Recreation Director 

O. Civil Engineer  
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P. Building Official 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said he will not be attending any meetings in January. 

 

Councilman Keener asked Ms. Stout about her experience with the new auditor. 

 

Dawn Stout, Administrative Services Director, said overall they have done a good job.  With the 

fact that they are not local we have had some issues.  We did have to ask for an extension 

because they were so late getting the draft out to us.  She wanted to make sure everything was as 

accurate as we could get it.  The first meeting in January will be her final meeting with the City 

of Elko. 

 

II. PERSONNEL (Cont.) 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of an Agreement between the City 

of Elko, and the Elko Police Officers Protective Nevada Association of Public 

Safety Officer Communications Workers of America AFL/CIO Local 9110, July 

1, 2016 – June 30, 2017, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This item was tabled on July 26, 2016.  The City of Elko has now concluded 

negotiations for FY 2016/2017. A redlined copy of the proposed Collective 

Bargaining Agreement has been included in the agenda packet for review.  AB 

 

Note: This portion of the meeting may be closed pursuant to NRS 288; 

therefore the Council may move to adjourn the meeting prior to 

consideration of this item. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman 

Schmidtlein, to approve the contract with the Elko Police Officers Protective Nevada 

Association of Public Safety Officer Communications Workers of America AFL/CIO Local 

9110 effective July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2017.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (4-0)   
 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

Councilman Keener and Councilwoman Simons wished everyone Merry Christmas! 
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There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Shanell Owen, City Clerk 
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Fire Watch  
D e c e m b e r  2 0 1 6  

Incidents with Dollar Loss  

Type Year to Date  

Value 

Year to Date 

Loss 

Commercial 

Fires 
$456,894.12 $16,891.12 

Residential 

Fires 

$1,443,679.47 $426,588.30 

Vehicle  Fires $0 $0 

Other Fires $0 $0 

TOTAL $1,900,573.59 $443,479.42 

F I R E  O P ER AT I O N S— 2 0 1 6  

Incident 

Group 

Year to 

Date 

Fire 66 

Explosion 3 

Rescue/EMS 1523 

Hazmat Condition 57 

Service Call 133 

Good Intent Call 455 

False Alarms 186 

Natural Disaster 0 

Special Incident Type 11 

TOTAL 2434 

Transports 38 

Aid Given 111 

Happy Holidays 
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F IRE  PREVENTION BUREAU  

New Business License 72 

New Business License 
Re-Inspection 

29 

Annual Inspections 39 

Annual Re-inspections 9 

New Construction 0 

New Construction      
Re-inspection 

0 

TOTAL 149 

Inspection—By Type 

Plan Reviews 

In House—Building 14 

In House—Fire 1 

Third Party Review 0 

TOTAL 15 

Permits 

All Other  

New Construction/

Consultation/Inspection 

0 

Pre-Purchase Consultation 0 

Fire Investigation 12 

TOTAL 12 

Construction 9 

Fire Alarm 21 

Fire Sprinkler 13 

Assembly 0 

Tent Membrane Structure 0 

Carnival 0 

TOTAL 43 

Elko Fire Department welcomes  

John Holmes, as our Fire Marshal.  

John joined us in October from 

Kingman AZ.  John and his family 

are enjoying the snow fall we are 

receiving this year thus far.  

Note: The statistics are from when 

John joined us on October 10th. 
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Public Service Events 

Boy Scout 

Pack 850    

receiving 

EMS training  

“No Shave November” in full 

swing!!! Local Firefighter Union 2423        

donates $500 to the Enhanced 911 

System. 

Shop with a Cop—Capt James 

Johnston, Fire Marshal John 

Holmes, and DOI Stacy Wines 

2016 Snowflake Festival and Parade 


